
 
 

DRUG SAFETY NOTICE  

 

DRUG NAME/STRENGTH/FORM: 

Carbomer-containing lubricating eye gels  
 

PROBLEM 
 

• UKHSA is investigating a Burkholderia cenocepacia outbreak identified across 12 different 

hospitals and the community.  

o Of 20 cases, 14 (70%) were critical care inpatients, two patients have cystic fibrosis (CF).  

• Preliminary investigations have identified a potential association with carbomer containing 

lubricating eye gel, though investigations are ongoing, and these findings are not conclusive. 

 

ADVICE / ALTERNATIVE 

• UKHSA is working with NHS England and CF expert stakeholders to issue communications directly 
to CF patients, who will be directed to their CF Treatment Centres for further clinical advice. 

 
ACTIONS 

• As a precautionary measure until further information is available, it is recommended that 
carbomer-containing lubricating eye gels for dry eyes are avoided where possible in the following 
groups: 

o individuals with cystic fibrosis. 
o critical care inpatients. 
o severely immunocompromised inpatients; and 
o patients awaiting lung transplantation. 

• Clinicians managing patients in these groups should consider ceasing use of carbomer containing 
eye gels for patient care until further information is available. 

• For alternative products (including non-carbomer containing lubricating eye gels) see  
Dry eye | Treatment summaries | BNF .   

• See below for details of a related recall of specific brands of carbomer eye gel. 
o Recall of AACARB eye gel, AACOMER eye gel and PUROPTICS eye gel: potential risk of 

infection, DSI/2023/11 

N.B. SWB has not and does not stock these particular carbomer eye gels. 

 

 

 

 

https://bnf.nice.org.uk/treatment-summaries/dry-eye/
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/656082433d7741001242013d/DSI_24_11_2023.pdf
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